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nTOROHANGA DISTRICT COUNCIL 

15 June 2021 

 

Notice is hereby given that an ordinary meeting of the ntorohanga District Council will be held in {ǘΦ 5ŀǾƛŘΩǎ 
Community Hall, Cnr Ranfurly and Turongo StreetΣ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ on 15 June 2021 commencing at 11am.  
 

Tanya Winter 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

 
10 JUNE 2021 
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PUBLIC FORUM 

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES nTOROHANGA DISTRICT COUNCIL ς 18 MAY 2021 

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES n¢hwhI!bD! DISTRICT COUNCIL LTP HEARINGS AND DELIBERATION   

- 31 MAY, 1 JUNE, 2 JUNE 2021 

RECEIPT OF MINUTES  ς  n¢hwhI!bD! /haa¦bL¢¸ .h!w5 ς 3 JUNE 2021 

 

 

REPORTS  

ITEM 167 HIS WORSHIP THE MAYOR ς VERBAL REPORT 2 

ITEM 168  n¢hwhI!bD! MOTORHOME FRIENDLY TOWN PROPOSAL 2 

ITEM 169    HAMILTON & WAIKATO TOURISM ANNUAL REPORT 12 

ITEM 170 n¢hwhI!bD! YL²L Ih¦{9 twhDw9{{ w9thw¢   28 

ITEM 171 CONFIRMATION OF CLASS 4 GAMBLING VENUE POLICY 2021 38 

ITEM 172 APPLICATION FOR TEMPORARY ROAD CLOSURE - HAMILTON CAR CLUB ς 2021 HODDLE 
ROAD RALLY SPRINT 

45 

 COUNCILLOR UPDATE 51 
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ITEM 167        HIS WORSHIP THE MAYOR VERBAL REPORT  
 
 

ITEM 168 n¢hwhHANGA MOTORHOME FRIENDLY TOWN PROPOSAL 

TO: HIS WORSHIP THE MAYOR AND COUNCILLORS 
 nTOROHANGA DISTRICT COUNCIL 

FROM: COMMUNITY & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT MANAGER 

DATE: 15 JUNE 2021 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes  

¶ Promote the local economy and opportunities for sustainable economic development 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the community 

¶ Manage the natural and physical environment in a sustainable manner 
 
Executive Summary 
 
! ŘŜŎƛǎƛƻƴ ƛǎ ǎƻǳƎƘǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ŀǎ ǘƻ ǿƘŜǘƘŜǊ ntorohanga should become a 
Motorhome Friendly Town as defined by the NZ Motor Caravan Association, to encourage Certified Self 
/ƻƴǘŀƛƴŜŘ ǘǊŀǾŜƭŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǾƛǎƛǘΣ ǎǘŀȅ ŀƴŘ ǎǇŜƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ ǿƘƛƭǎǘ ǇǊƻǾƛŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƳ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŦǊŜŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎ 
facility to safely and appropriately dispose of their waste and refill their water containers. 

Recommendation(s) 

It is recommended that ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ; 

1. Approve the proposal to pursue achieving the status of being a Motorhome Friendly Town in 
ntorohanga, and; 

2. Approve the installation of a free public dump station on Council owned land on the verge alongside 
the Council depot at 15 Progress Drive, nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀΣ as per the site photo provided in this report and; 

3. Approve an amendment to the current Traffic Bylaw or the development of a Freedom Camping Bylaw 
or Policy to enable Freedom Camping in designated areas around the district, subject to consultation 
ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ŀƴŘ YņǿƘƛŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǿƛŘŜǊ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΣ and; 

4. Approve the acceptance of the funding offered by NZ Motor Caravan Association of up to $12k to cover 
the installation of the dump station, and; 

5. Approve the acceptance of the offer from NZ Motor Caravan Association to fund up to $3k towards the 
first 3 years of operational costs, and; 

6. Approve the acceptance of the offer from NZ Motor Caravan Association to supply to Council free of 
charge the certified pre-cast waste unit along with all the appropriate signage for users, and; 

7. Approve the ongoing operational costs of the dump station beyond the period of cover from the NZ 
Motorhome Association funding, at an estimated cost of $800-$1000 p/a to be funded from the public 
conveniences operational budget. 

Background 

At the Council meeting held on 17 September 2019 staff presented a report to Council to consider KņǿƘƛŀ ŀƴŘ 
nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ōŜŎƻƳƛƴƎ ΨMotorhome Friendly TƻǿƴǎΩ to encourage and welcome travelers to visit, stay and 
spend in the district whilst enabling positive economic outcomes.  

After much discussion and consideration, Council resolved the following; 
 
1) TƘŀǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŜ ƛƴǾŜǎǘƛƎŀǘƛƴƎ ŀ ΨaƻǘƻǊƘƻƳŜ CǊƛŜƴŘƭȅΩ ǘƻǿƴ ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ŦƻǊ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ and Kawhia in two 
stages, with stage one being nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ and Stage two being for Kawhia subject to 

 I. necessary amendments required to the current traffic bylaw to accommodate this.  
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II. Identify suitable dump station site in nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ along with costs of installation potentially funding 
options. 

III. Identify and ongoing operational costs associated with MFT status.  
 

2) That a report is brought back to Council for final discussion on a MFT status. 
 
wŜǇƻǊǘ ǘƻ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ т hŎǘƻōŜǊ нлнл 
 
hƴ т hŎǘƻōŜǊ нлнл ǎǘŀŦŦ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ aƻǘƻǊƘƻƳŜ 
Friendly Town Proposal.  Staff included in the report all the information required by the previous Council 
resolution, however the discussion with the Board was largely focused on the dump station aspects of 
achieving the MHFT status.  Concerns raised by Board members were predominantly about the dump station 
being funded by ratepayers, both for the installation and the ongoing costs, they felt that rather than it being a 
ǇǳōƭƛŎ ŀƳŜƴƛǘȅ ŦǳƴŘŜŘ ōȅ ǊŀǘŜǇŀȅŜǊǎ ƛǘ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ƛƴǎǘŜŀŘ ōŜ ŀ ΨǳǎŜǊ ǇŀȅǎΩ ǎȅǎǘŜƳ ς despite this not meeting the 
criteria of being a MHFT.  Some members also had reservations with the preferred location behind the library, 
concerned that there may be potential clashes between vehicles and library users or even with fire service 
vehicles.   
 
There were also 7 members of the community that had asked to speak to the proposal in the public forum, 5 
of these were against it, 2 were in support of it.  The 5 members against it, collectively had a number of 
reservations, ranging from cost to ratepayers, not agreeing with the proposed location and doubts about the 
actual economic benefits in achieving the MHFT status.  The 2 speakers that supported the proposal were both 
local ratepayers and business owners, one was also a NZMCA member.  Both strongly recommended the 
proposal be supported by the Board based on the wide reaching benefits (in their views) to the nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ 
community by increasing visitor numbers to the main town centre. 
 
/ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘΩǎ /ƻƴŎŜǊƴǎ; 
 
Funding of Public Dump Station 
 
{ƛƴŎŜ ǘƘƛǎ ƳŀǘǘŜǊ ǿŜƴǘ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻƴ т hŎǘƻōŜǊ нлнлΣ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ 
about ratepayers funding the dump station, Council approached NZMCA to seek their assistance with funding 
and were successful in securing their financial support.  NZMCA offered to contribute up to $12k towards the 
installation of the dump station, along with $3k towarŘǎ ǳǇ ǘƻ о ȅŜŀǊǎΩ ǿƻǊǘƘ ƻŦ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ Ŏƻǎǘǎ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ 
Council in pursuing the benefits of being a MHFT.  In addition to the funding, NZMCA have agreed to supplying 
to Council, free of charge, the $1200 pre-cast waste unit along with all the relevant signage to aid appropriate 
use of the dump station. 
 
Beyond the $3k funding for operational costs from NZMCA, the ongoing operational costs of the dump station 
which is estimated at $800-$1000 p/a could be funded from the Public Conveniences operational budget, 
however this would need to be considered through a normal Annual Plan or Long Term Plan budget discussion 
for the subsequent years post the three-year funding period. 
 
Dump Station Location 

Staff had investigated several locations for the proposed dump station and had selected a preferred site on 
Council owned land behind the Library and near the former Red Cross shed.  However, when this matter was 
heard by the nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ Community Board on 7 October 2020, some members raised concerns about the 
preferred location being unsuitable with library users frequenting the site and potential clashes with Fire 
Service vehicles along with concerns over the site having cultuǊŀƭ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴŎŜΣ ŀƭǘƘƻǳƎƘ ǘƘƛǎ ƘŀŘƴΩǘ ōŜŜƴ 
expressed directly to staff by iwi. 

To address these concerns, further investigations to find a more suitable site were carried out by staff, with 
the Council owned car park on Whittington Lane being suggested as a potential better location. 

Although the suggested new location on Whittington Lane, did appear on the surface to be a good one, there 
were concerns from staff that this site could be more complicated and costly for a dump station installation.  
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Due to tƘŜǎŜ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴǎΣ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ ŜƴƎƛƴŜŜǊƛƴƎ ŘŜǎƛƎƴ ǘŜŀƳ ǿŜǊŜ ŜƴƎŀƎŜŘ ǘƻ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜ ŀ Ŧǳƭƭ ǎƛǘŜ ŀƴŀƭȅǎƛǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
ƛƴǎǘŀƭƭŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŘǳƳǇ ǎǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ²ƘƛǘǘƛƴƎǘƻƴ [ŀƴŜ ŎŀǊ ǇŀǊƪ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ƎƛǾŜ ŀƴ ŜƴƎƛƴŜŜǊΩǎ ŜǎǘƛƳŀǘŜ ƻŦ Ŏƻǎǘǎ 
for the installation.   

The results of these investigations revealed the site was indeed very complicated with underground power 
cables and gas lines, along with being a reasonable distance away from the closest, suitable waste line 
ŎƻƴƴŜŎǘƛƻƴΦ ¢ƘŜ ŜƴƎƛƴŜŜǊΩǎ ŜǎǘƛƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ Ŏƻǎǘǎ ǿŀǎ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ Ϸолƪ ǿƘƛch well exceeded the funding available for 
the project.  

Further site recommendations by staff 

Due to the lack of practicality and expense relating to installing a dump station site at Whittington Lane, staff 
then reviewed their analysis of all of the sites that have been in consideration since this was first discussed by 
Council in 2019. 

The large turn around area at the end of Rangipare Street, near the rear entrance to the Island Reserve had 
earlier been considered to be a potential suitable site, along with others previously mentioned in this report. 
Staff had spoken with representatives from four of the main user groups of the Island Reserve area by the 
proposed new site, all of whom had given initial support to the proposal, however one of the representatives 
later changed their position.   ¢Ƙƛǎ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛǾŜ ǎǇƻƪŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎ ŦƻǊǳƳ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ 
Board meeting on 2 December 2020 and requested from the Board for wider consultation to be done with 
mana whenua.  The Board agreed to undergoing the additional consultation with mana whenua and as such 
ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǊŜǎƻƭǳǘƛƻƴ ǿŀǎ ǇŀǎǎŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ on 2 December 2020; 
 
¢Ƙŀǘ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘΤ 

 1. Support the proposal to pursue achieving the status of being a Motorhome Friendly Town in 
nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀΣ ŀnd; 

 2. Support the installation of a free public dump station on Council owned land off the end of 
wŀƴƎƛǇŀǊŜ {ǘǊŜŜǘΣ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀΣ ŀǎ ǇŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǎƛǘŜ ǇƘƻǘƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ŀƴŘΤ 

 3. Support an amendment to the current Traffic Bylaw or the development of a Freedom Camping 
Bylaw or Policy to enable Freedom Camping in designated areas around the district, and;  

4. Support the acceptance of the funding offered by NZ Motor Caravan Association of $12k to cover 
the installation of the dump stations, and;  

5. Support the acceptance of the offer from NZ Motor Caravan Association to fund up to $3k towards 
the first 3 years of operational costs, and; 

6. Support the acceptance of the offer from NZ Motor Caravan Association to supply to Council free of 
charge the certified pre-cast waste unit along with all the appropriate signage for users, and;  

7. Support the approval for the ongoing operational costs of the dump station beyond the period of 
cover from the NZ Motor Caravan Association funding, at an estimated cost of $800-$1000 p/a to be funded 
from the public conveniences operational budget, subject to Long Term financial considerations and adoption 
of such. On the condition that;  

ŀύ ¢ƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƘŜƳǎŜƭǾŜǎ ǳƴŘŜǊǘŀƪŜ ŜƴƎŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ǿƛǘƘ ƛǿƛ 
and any others that is satisfactory to them. 

b) The outcomes of that engagement is reported back to Council so that Council can make a 
final decision.  

Since the Board meeting in December the recommendation from the Board along with the subsequent letter 
όǎŜŜ !ǘǘŀŎƘƳŜƴǘ мύ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ǘƘŜ .ƻŀǊŘΩǎ ƻōƧŜŎǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ wŀƴƎƛǇŀǊŜ {ǘǊŜŜǘ ǎƛǘŜ ōŜƛƴƎ ǳǎŜŘ ŦƻǊ ŀ ŘǳƳǇ 
station, was heard by Council in Item 137 on the agenda at the Council meeting held on 15 December 2020.  
Council resolved to receive the recommendation from the Board (as above) and in addition to this the minutes 
recorded the following όǎŜŜ 9ȄŎŜǊǇǘ ŦǊƻƳ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ мр 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ нлнл aƛƴǳǘŜǎ ς 
Attachment 2); 

¢ƘŜ 5ŜǇǳǘȅ /ƘŀƛǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ ǊŜŦŜǊǊŜŘ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ƘŜǊ ƭŜǘǘŜǊ ŘŀǘŜŘ мл 
5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ нлнл ǿƘŜǊŜƛƴ ǎƘŜ ŎƻƴŦƛǊƳŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ Board has carried out this 
engagement (condition 8) and after doing this it agreed unamanously that this condition 8 has not been met. 
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In accordance with resolution number 9 the Board does not support recommendation number 2 in the 
report. But fully suppoǊǘǎ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊǎ ǎƻ ǘƘŀǘ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ Ŏŀƴ ōŜŎƻƳŜ ŀ b½a/! CǊƛŜƴŘƭȅ ¢ƻǿƴ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǎǳƛǘŀōƭŜ 
suite.  

Accordingly the next steps for staff is to undertake formal engagement with Nehenehenui RMC.  

in site selection for dump station 

As per the direction from Council staff sought to engage directly with Nehenehenui Regional Management 
/ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ όbwa/ύ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƴŘŀǘŜŘ ƛǿƛ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛǾŜǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ǘƻǿƴǎƘƛǇ ŀǊŜŀΣ ǘƻ ŜǎǘŀōƭƛǎƘ ŀƴ 
appropriate site for the dump station to ensure any further recommended sites were not considered to be 
culturally inappropriate. 

On 25 March, Council staff met with three NRMC representatives to discuss this proposal and as a result three 
sites were recommended to staff as being culturally appropriate to consider for the dump station location, 
these were; 

¶ Mair Street layby area  

¶ Bob Horsfall Reserve car park 

¶ Progress Drive outside the Council depot 

These sites had been previously assessed by staff as options but were re-considered post the discussion with 
iwi.  Of the three sites, the Progress Drive site was deemed to be the most suitable by the technical staff 
reviewing the information. 

New preferred site ς approved by iwi and deemed suitable by staff 

The new proposed site outside the Council owned depot at 15 ProgrŜǎǎ 5ǊƛǾŜΣ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ƛǎ ǎƘƻǿƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 
aerial view below and is considered by staff to be straight forward and cost effective installation.  It is 
suggested by staff that an area on the roadside could be marked out with yellow paint to make it a limited 
time to pull over for motorhomes, caravans and boats wishing to empty their waste receptacles.  The waste 
connection (dump station) could be installed on the road verge, with a concrete pad and hose connections for 
washing down.  Coupled with appropriate instructional and directional signage it would be a straightforward 
and easy to use connection. 

Staff have calculated the costs for installing a dump station at 15 Progress Drive to include providing a water 
connection and hose, a concrete pad, water meter and signage to be around $10,000.  This falls well within the 
12k funding cap from NZMCA.  

As far as ongoing operational costs, these would be very minimal and have been calculated at $800-$1000 p/a 
as previously stated in this report. 

All locations considered throughout the Motorhome Friendly Town Proposal process 

All of the sites that have been considered throughout this process since it first started in 2019 are listed in the 
table below along with how they measured against the relevant 7 criterions.  The latest preferred site at 15 
Progress drive being one of these with the staff assessment supporting its suitability. 
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Potential sites investigated and rated on Very Poor, Poor, Good, Excellent against criterion  

Location 1.Land 
status 

2.Easily 
Accessible  

3.Close 
waste 
connection 

4. 
Potable 
water 
available 

5. Central 
to CBD 

6. 
Minimal 
residential 
impact 

7. Practical, 
suitable, and 
cost effective 
for installation 

Turnaround 
at end of 
Rangipare 
Street, 
(Island 
Reserve) 

Good Excellent Excellent Good Poor Good Good 

Layby area 
on roadside 
at Mair 
Street 

Good Good Good Good Poor Poor Good 

In front of 
Council 
Depot 
(Progress 
Drive) 

Good Good Good Good Poor Excellent Good 

Bob Horsfall 
Reserve 

Excellent Good Poor Good Poor Excellent Good 

Behind 
Library  

 

Excellent Excellent Excellent Good Excellent Good Excellent 

Councils 
main waste 
connection 
on SH3 by 
DǊŀȅΩǎ 
Construction 
Yard 

Poor 
(not 
Council 
owned) 

N/A N/A N/A N/A N/A N/A 

Whittington 
Lane car 
park 

Excellent Excellent Very poor Poor Excellent Excellent Very poor 

IǳƛǇǹǘŜŀ 
Reserve  

Good Good Good  Good Good 
(although 
poor 
walking 
access) 

Excellent Good, although 
could be 
considered a 
culturally and 
environmentally 
inappropriate 
site. 
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Considerations  

 
1. Significance and Engagement 

 
This proposal is assessed as being of low significance and as such does not trigger any additional consultation 
ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜƳŜƴǘǎ ǳƴŘŜǊ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ {ƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ 9ƴƎŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ tƻƭƛŎȅΦ   
 
The nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ŎƻƴǎǳƭǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾŜ ƘŀŘ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ ƛƴǇǳǘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘƛǎ ǇǊƻposal. 
 
It is however acknowledged that there are divergent views in the community on this subject, with a small 
group of ratepayers that have expressed their opposition to the proposal. The negative effects of the proposal 
on them and other ratepayers is expected to be low, particularly now that external funding has been secured 
to complete the dump station installation. 
 

2. Policy and Plans 
 
An amendment of the Traffic Bylaw and/or the development of a Freedom Camping Bylaw or Policy will be 
required under the LGA. 
 

3. Legal 
 
There are no special legal requirements relating to this proposal. 
 

4. Financial 
 
Council has successfully secured external funding from the NZMCA for up to $12k towards the installation of 
the dump station, along with $3k towards up to 3 yearǎΩ ǿƻǊǘƘ ƻŦ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ Ŏƻǎǘǎ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ƛƴ 
pursuing the benefits of being a MHFT.  In addition to the funding, NZMCA have agreed to supplying to 
Council, free of charge, the $1200 pre-cast waste unit along with all the relevant signage to aid appropriate use 
of the dump station. 
 
Beyond the $3k funding for operational costs from NZMCA, the ongoing operational costs of the dump station 
which is estimated at $800-$1000 p/a is to be funded from the Public Conveniences operational budget. 
 

5. Iwi 
 
The site proposed for the dump station at 15 Progress Drive has been recommended for consideration by 
representatives of the Nehenehenui Regional Management Committee (RMC) who are mandated by the 
Maniapoto Maori Trust Board ǘƻ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ǘƻǿƴΦ 
 
As the provision of dump stations are designed to protect public health and the environment by ensuring the 
proper disposal of waste from recreational vehicles, this proposal aligns with iwi environmental values. 

Assessment of Options  

 
Option 1: Council approves the proposal to progress achieving the Motorhome Friendly Town status for the 
nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ǘƻǿƴǎƘƛǇ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ŜƴŀōƭŜ ǇƻǎƛǘƛǾŜ ŜŎƻƴƻƳƛŎ ƻǳǘŎƻƳŜǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘΦ  
 
The advantage of this option is that; 

¶ Council is seen to be enabling positive economic outcomes for the district. 

¶ Council is seen to be supporting the marketing and promotion of the main town centre. 

¶ ntorohanga is seen as a place that welcomes visitors to stay and spend in the district. 

¶ By achieving MHFT status, ntorohanga can then be considered for hosting large NZMCA rally events. 
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¶ The community can benefit economically and socially from the increased visitor numbers as a result 
of being a Motorhome Friendly Town. 

¶ The Council and district are promoted across New Zealand (and internationally) as being Motorhome 
Friendly. 

¶ The town amenities, services, pathways and natural environments along with local attractions are 
showcased and promoted through the Motorhome Friendly Town website and by tourism operators. 

 
The disadvantages are; 

¶ Council is providing at no cost, a service (as a public amenity), that two local businesses currently 
receive income from. 

¶ Some community members may question the economic benefit to be gained by accommodating this 
sector of visitors to the town. 

¶ If by becoming a Motorhome Friendly Town (which will require an amendment to the Traffic Bylaw or 
the development of a Freedom Camping Bylaw or Policy to accommodate Certified Self Contained 
vehicles camping in designated areas) generates a surge of non-compliance to the Bylaw, Council may 
be under resourced to manage any enforcement measures required.  

 
Option 2: Council does not approve the proposal to progress achieving the Motorhome Friendly Town status 
for the nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ǘƻǿƴǎƘƛǇΦ  
 
The advantage of this option is that; 

¶ Some members of the community who oppose the proposal may be satisfied by this outcome as no 
ongoing costs are incurred by having a dump station. 

 
The disadvantages are; 

¶ Council is not seen to be enabling positive economic outcomes for the district. 

¶ Council is not seen to be supporting the marketing and promotion of the main town centre. 

¶ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ǎŜŜƴ ŀǎ ŀ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜǎ ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊǎ ǘƻ ǎǘŀȅ ŀƴŘ ǎǇŜƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘΦ 

¶ Large NZMCA rally eǾŜƴǘǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƴƻǘ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ŀƴŘ ƻǘƘŜǊ ƴŜŀǊōȅ ǘƻǿƴǎ Ƴŀȅ ōŜƴŜŦƛǘ 
instead. 

¶ Council loses the opportunity to use the funding from NZMCA to support achieving the MHFT status. 

¶ The opportunity for additional turnover for local businesses as a result of this proposal could be lost. 
 
Preferred option and reasons 
 
It is the preferred option of staff for Council to approve progressing achieving the Motorhome Friendly Town 
ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ ǘƻǿƴǎƘƛǇ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ǎǘŀȅ ŀƴŘ ǎǇŜƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ Řƛstrict. This also 
provides our community with the additional opportunity of being the future host of large NZMCA rally events 
which will bring money, culture and vibrancy into the town and support positive economic and social 
outcomes. 
 
Staff have considered the matters raised by ǘƘŜ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ .ƻŀǊŘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ in October and 
again in December 2020 and have endeavored to identify a solution which addresses these whilst still meeting 
the NZMCA requirements of a motorhome friendly town. 
 
Staff believe the preferred option also aligns with the current LTP Community OutcomesΤ ΨtǊƻƳƻǘŜ ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ 
ŜŎƻƴƻƳȅ ŀƴŘ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘƛŜǎ ŦƻǊ ǎǳǎǘŀƛƴŀōƭŜ ŜŎƻƴƻƳƛŎ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘΩΣ Ψ9ƴǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŜ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘƛŜǎ ƳŜŜǘ 
ǘƘŜ ƴŜŜŘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΩ ŀƴŘ ΨManage the natural and physical environment in a sustainable mannerΩΦ  
This proposal also aligns with the proposed new Community Outcomes as included and consulted on through 
the 2021 Long Term Plan process due for adoption on 29 June 2021. 
 
 

Patricia Ambury 
COMMUNITY & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT MANAGER 

 
Attachment 1 ς Letter from OCB presented to Council Meeting 15 December 2020 
Attachment 2 ς 9ȄŎŜǊǇǘ ŦǊƻƳ nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ aƛƴǳǘŜǎ мр 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ нлнл 
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Aerial photo outlining the approximate location of the proposed dump station on 15 Progress Drive, 
nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀΦ 
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ITEM 169 HAMILTON & WAIKATO TOURISM ANNUAL REPORT 

TO: HIS WORSHIP THE MAYOR AND COUNCILLORS 
 n¢hwhI!bD! DISTRICT COUNCIL 

FROM: COMMUNITY & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT MANAGER 

DATE: 15 JUNE 2021  

 

Relevant Community Outcomes  

¶ Promote the local economy and opportunities for sustainable economic development 

¶ Manage the natural and physical environment in a sustainable manner 

¶ Provide for the unique history and culture of the district 
 

Executive Summary 

Attached is the six monthly report from Hamilton and Waikato Tourism for the period from 1 July 2020 to 31 
December 2020 (see Attachment 1). 

Hamilton and Waikato Tourism (HWT) have seven performance targets which are;   

1. Visitor nights 
2. Visitor spend 
3. Conventions, incentives and business events 
4. Visitor awareness and perception 
5. Website and social media 
6. Industry investment 
7. Return on investment 

The purpose of this report is to inform Elected Members of the results of these key performance targets along 
with the other activities of HWT over this period. 

Recommendation 

It is recommended that the report is received. 
 
Background 

Hamilton and ²ŀƛƪŀǘƻ ¢ƻǳǊƛǎƳ όI²¢ύ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǊŜƎƛƻƴΩǎ wŜƎƛƻƴŀƭ ¢ƻǳǊƛǎƳ hǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴ όw¢hύ ǿƘƻǎŜ ǊƻƭŜ ƛǎ ǘƻ 
generate competitive economic benefit through visitor sector strategies focused on increasing visitor length of 
stay and spend.  

I²¢ ƛǎ ŦǳƴŘŜŘ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ŀ ǇǳōƭƛŎκǇǊƛǾŀǘŜ ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎƘƛǇ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǊŜƎƛƻƴΩǎ ǘƻǳǊƛǎƳ ƛƴŘǳǎǘǊȅ ŀƴŘ ǎŜǾŜƴ ƭƻŎŀƭ 
authorities including Hamilton City and Matamata-Piako, nǘƻǊƻƘŀƴƎŀ, Waikato, Waipa, Waitomo and South 
Waikato Districts. 

Financial considerations 
 
Council has committed $60k per annum across the first 3 years of the 2018-2028 LTP towards HWT, which is 
funded from the District Economic Development Account. 
 
Patricia Ambury 
COMMUNITY & ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT MANAGE 
 
Attachments 
Attachment 1 ς Hamilton and Waikato Tourism report 1 July 2020 ς 31 December 2021 
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